

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

November 26, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, November 26, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present was Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 9:00 am.  The minutes from the regular meeting of November 12, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: SHOALS PUBLIC LIBRARY PROJECT AMENDED RESOLUTION

Michelle Carrico with SIDC stated bids came in higher than expected for the Shoals Public Library expansion project.  Ms. Carrico stated the library has been raising additional funds and it has also come to their attention that OCRA has recently increased the grant max request amounts for the public facilities program.  Ms. Carrico stated OCRA is allowing them to make a modification to request an additional $250,000; the grant was originally for $500,000 and now the max request is $750,000.  Ms. Carrico stated the library will be holding a public hearing on December 2nd regarding the modification.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve resolution 2024-33 for the Shoals Public Library grant modification, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: HIGHWAY BIDS AND UPDATES


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated he and Attorney David Lett reviewed the annual highway bids last week.  Attorney Lett stated there were no legal problems with the bids, except there was one bid that was received after the deadline and opening of bids and he recommended that bid not be opened.  Attorney Lett stated the Board of Commissioners may accept all bids that way the Highway Department can pursue any bidder to fulfill the purchasing need.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve all Highway Department bids, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  Superintendent Seals stated the department has been putting rock down on the roads.   Superintendent Seals stated the maintainer has been running in Mitcheltree and will be there for another week.  

President George stated the bids for the Highway Department HVAC unit were clarified and the bids were comparable.  President George stated the JT Mechanical bid was the lowest bid at $8,710.78.  The other bids received were Kingdom Air for $8,945.16, A&R Supply for $9,300, and M&M Electric for $8,967.20.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the JT Mechanical bid for $8,710.78 for the Highway Department heating and air using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  


Joe and Elizabeth Park came before the Commissioners to talk about their road on 700N from 231 to the county line.  Mr. Park stated there is a turkey farm up the road from his property which requires heavy trucks to travel the road about twice a week.  Mr. Park stated the road is filled with potholes and he requested the road be blacktopped to the county line.  Mr. Park stated his son owns the Garden Park greenhouse and there are customers who come from all over the state to visit the greenhouse and the improvement of the road would benefit the customers along with the County.  President George asked Superintendent Seals to fill the potholes now and then put the road on the list for further improvements.
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Director Monty Wolf stated the department will be helping with traffic control during Christmas parades in Shoals on December 7th and Loogootee on December 8th.  Director Wolf stated EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald has been working with the amateur radio group and new equipment has been installed.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the old repeater was not functioning correctly, so a new repeater has been installed and seems to be working well.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated he has been talking to the Loogootee Mayor about trying to get a better radio shed underneath the tower.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated there have been fifteen people actively involved in the amateur radio club.
RE: REPUBLICAN CAUCUS


Clerk Julie Fithian stated there will be a Republican Caucus held on December 11th at 4:00 pm for the County Council District One position currently held by Jordan Dant, who is resigning as of December 1st.  Clerk Fithian stated the caucus will be held in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse and anyone interested who lives in that district can pick up a form in the Clerk’s office and return the form to the Clerk’s office by December 6th at 4:00 pm.  Clerk Fithian stated David Smith (from Shoals) is chair of the Republican Party and any questions can be directed to him.    
RE: FAMILY HEALTH CENTER ANNUAL REPORT & NEW SERVICES

Jennifer Emmons, Chief Executive Officer, and Dr. Michael Drake, Chief Clinical Officer, from the Family Health Center came before the Commissioners to present the Center’s annual report.  CEO Emmons stated the Family Health Center is the designated community mental health center for Martin County with an office in Loogootee.  CEO Emmons stated the numbers are reflective of their fiscal year from July 1st, 2023, to June 30th, 2024.  CEO Emmons stated during that time, three hundred and sixty-one individuals were served at the Loogootee office with two hundred and ninety-one of those being adults and seventy of those being youth.  CEO Emmons stated during that time there were one thousand three hundred clinical encounters, which consists of individuals coming in for therapy services.  CEO Emmons informed the Commissioners regarding community outreach programs the clinic provides during the year.    

 Dr. Drake informed the Commissioners the Family Health Center has received funding from the State to provide continuum of crisis services, which consists of three components: a twenty-four-hour dedicated crisis line, a mobile crisis team which will come to clients in emergency mental health situations, and a crisis receiving and stabilization unit, which is located in Knox County.  Dr. Drake gave an example- if an individual has a mental health crisis, the crisis line would be called.  The mobile unit will come to the patient and if the team cannot resolve the crisis where the individual is at, the individual could be brought back to the crisis receiving and stabilization unit for up to twenty-three hours and fifty- nine minutes.  In the unit, the individual would be given a safe place to deescalate and calm down, then connected with services and resources if needed.  Dr. Drake stated the unit offers basic supplies such as food and clothing and will help to make appointments to connect with other needed resources.  Dr. Drake stated once the individual is stabilized, the mobile crisis team will then transport the patient back home.   
Dr. Drake stated the Family Health Center started providing these services in April with a slow implementation due to facility upgrades and obtaining the additional staffing and training needed.  Dr. Drake stated a major campaign will start at the beginning of the year to make the citizens of the counties they serve (Martin, Daviess, Pike, and Knox) aware of the new services being offered.  Dr. Drake stated the crisis phone line is active now and the mobile crisis team can respond in Martin County, but renovations are being completed in the crisis receiving and stabilization unit and those services are limited.  The Commissioners thanked the Family Health Center for the services they provide.
RE: SHERIFF UPDATE


President George stated he received a text update from Sheriff Greene stated the three black trucks are in, currently being fitted, and will be on the road soon.  President George stated the Jail received an inspection from the Fire Marshall recently which went well with one minor issue which will be fixed. 
RE: JRAC LETTER


President George read a letter from the Local Justice Reinvestment Advisory Council informing of its meeting regarding discussion of opioid settlement funds.

RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Michelle Norris stated the County phone system was originally scheduled to be installed today or yesterday but had to be pushed back due to December 16th and 17th due to scheduling issues with Matrix.  Auditor Norris stated it will also be better for the County because equipment needs to be taken out by Matrix and new equipment put in.  Auditor Norris stated Eck-Mundy and Level365 went around to each department yesterday for a final walkthrough before the installation to verify they had all the information needed for the transition.  

Auditor Norris presented to the Commissioners the yearly renewals for the Barracuda backups for Community Corrections, Highway, Court, and Sheriff’s offices.  Auditor Norris stated she has contacted Eck-Mundy, and they recommended continuing with the backups for another year and then reevaluate.  Auditor Norris stated the main Courthouse backup was renewed in August for a year.  Auditor Norris stated the contract with Matrix for backup monitoring and antivirus expires at the end of March.  Auditor Norris stated the County owns the Barracuda appliances and the licenses can be transferred to Eck-Mundy for monitoring when the Matrix contract expires.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the Barracuda backup license renewals for $1,431.80 each for the four units, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: COURTHOUSE HOLIDAY CLOSURE

Auditor Norris stated German American Bank is providing a Christmas lunch for Courthouse employees on Friday, December 6th.  Auditor Norris asked if the Courthouse could be closed that day from 11:00am-1:00pm to allow employees to participate in the lunch and a Christmas party.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to close the Courthouse on December 6th from 11:00am-1:00pm, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: MARTIN COUNTY REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION SPENDING PLAN


Auditor Norris presented to the Commissioners the 2025 spending plan for the Martin County Redevelopment Commission.  Auditor Norris stated Jim Higgens from LWG CPAs and Advisors prepared the spending plan based on the budget approved by the Council.  The plan was presented at the Redevelopment Commission meeting last week.  Mr. Higgens recommended the plan be given to the Council and Commissioners.  Auditor Norris stated the plan can be changed if needed, but it is a new requirement by the State that the projected spending plan be submitted in Gateway.
RE: MEETING DATE CHANGE LAST MEETING OF 2024


President George asked when the last Commissioner meeting of 2024 is scheduled.  Auditor Norris responded on December 24th (Auditor’s note: the scheduled date was Monday, December 23rd).  After discussion, it was determined the last Commissioner meeting of the year be changed to Thursday December 19th at 5:30 pm.     

The Courthouse will be closed on Thursday November 28th and Friday November 29th in observance of Thanksgiving.  
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:47 am with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, December 10, 2024 @ 5:30 pm in the Commissioners’ Room.  
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